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This update is intended to provide practical up to date and factual information relating to pharmacy and medicines management 

in the setting of Palliative Care and is based on critical review of available evidence. Individual patient circumstances must be 

considered when applying this information. Please feel free to distribute this update further to interested colleagues. 
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The TGA registers medications for specific indications. Prescribing medications 

outside of this registration is off-label and pharmacists should be aware of the 

principles of this use and its practical implications.

Off-Label Prescribing 
A medication used for a different 

indication, at a different dose, via an 

alternate route of administration or for a 

patient of an age or gender outside the 

TGA registered use is considered off-

label. This excludes unlicensed use where 

the medication is not registered in 

Australia. 

While not limited to palliative care, off-

label prescribing is more widespread in 

this area due to a unique patient 

population where clinical trials are less 

common and the data available limited.  

Assessing appropriateness of off-

label medicines use 

Med J Aust 2006; 185(10):544-548. 

 

The use of TGA approved medications 

should be considered prior to considering 

off-label prescribing. TGA approved 

medications may be unsuitable or poorly 

tolerated by the patient making off-label 

prescribing an appropriate option. 

In general, the benefit to risk ratio should 

be considered in the context of amount 

and quality of evidence available. In some 

cases, the prescriber should seek external 

approval and written informed consent 

prior to use.   

Implications for Pharmacists 

Medications prescribed off-label may be 

dispensed by pharmacists.  

CMIs only include information about TGA 

approved use and additional information 

and counselling may be required.  

Pharmacists should also monitor for 

adverse effects which may emerge when 

medicines are used off-label. 
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For more information 
Contact the Advanced Practice Pharmacists: 

 Josephine To, Northern  

josephine.to@health.sa.gov.au 

8161 2499 

 Paul Tait, Southern  

paul.tait@health.sa.gov.au 

8275 1732  
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